Gender equality in Australia: Looking for the silver bullets in the short and long term

Dr Ramona Vijeyarasa, Faculty of Law, UTS

This is a pre-publication version which appears in (2021)

Australian Journal of Human Rights, published online on 10 June 2021

The definitive version is available at https://doi.org/10.1080/1323238X.2021.1932407

Abstract:

With the goal of gender equality far from reached in Australia, many are looking for alternative solutions to address gendered disparities between men and women. Along with more equal representation in politics, Australia needs leaders who lead with women in mind and legislators who actively seek to achieve gender-responsive legislative outcomes. Leadership decisions about law and policy reform need to be based on data, requiring disaggregation along, first, gender lines, but also race and income, allowing a leader to be more conscious of the implications of their decisions on the lives of the people they lead.

Introduction

The goal of gender equality is far from reached in Australia. At a time of global crisis – with the COVID-19 pandemic raging on in many parts of the world – and national crisis – with widespread allegations of impunity for various forms of gender-based violence – many in Australia are looking for alternative solutions to address gendered disparities between Australian men and women.

Globally, progress has been made on gender equality. While the World Economic Forum alarmed many advocates with the announcement that we are 100 years away from parity (World Economic Forum 2020, 15), there is much to celebrate. By 2015, women enjoyed the right to vote in every nation in the world, Saudi Arabia being the last to join as of December 2015 (Lane and Kenny 2018); gender gaps in education have been closing, with women surpassing men in tertiary enrolment (Hek, Kraaykamp, and Wolbers 2016); and in privileged, developed countries around the world, 70 per cent of women aged 15-49 years who are sexually active practice some form of contraception (de Vargas Nunes Coll et al. 2019). These figures, of course, belie stalled progress in other areas: 130 million girls worldwide fail to attend school every single year (Evans and Yuan 2019); women lag behind men in their rates of participation in the labour force (50.6 per cent against 76.7 per cent) (Nussbaum 2019, 232); and in Africa, only 28 per cent of women age 14-49 years who are sexually active have access to contraception (Cahill et al. 2018).

The situation in Australia is equally bleak. In 2021, Australia fell from a rank of 44th to 50th on the World Economic Forum's Global Gender Gap Index (World Economic Forum 2021, 10), continuing the steady decline from the 15th position we occupied in 2006 (Dawson, Kovac, and Lewis 2020, 5). Despite being the 10th richest country in the world according to the OECD, we rank behind almost all of the top 30 richest countries. This

effectively means Australia fares particularly badly on gender equality when compared to countries with the same levels of development as our own. There are many reasons for Australia's poor performance. Highlighting the contrast with the positive global figures presented above, Australia suffers from an notable lack of women's participation in politics(World Economic Forum 2021, 19). The Australian Bureau of Statistics reported in 2017 that 1 in 5 Australian women experience sexual violence after the age of 15 (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2020, 1) and only hopeful souls - or outright denialists - would be surprised to read that the Women's Gender Equality Agency have found that Australian women suffer from a full-time total remuneration gender pay gap of 20.1% (Women's Gender Equality Agency 2021), meaning that Australian women have to work an extra 56 days a year to earn the same pay as men for doing the same work (Australian Human Rights Commission 2018).

The obvious question at this crucial point in Australia's declining record on gender equality is: What can we do about it?

Leading with women in mind

Arguably Australia is facing a crisis of leadership. With some data suggesting that countries with women leaders are faring better during the global pandemic (Garikipati and Kambhampati 2021) – albeit difficult to prove, far too early to tell and at times disputed (Aldrich and Lotito 2020) – some might be tempted to suggest women might be better served in a country headed by a woman. However, women have never constituted more than 15 per cent of executive positions across the world's 195 sovereign states (Inter-Parliamentary Union 2019; 2018). Today only 23 women occupy the highest political office in their country, and many countries are doing better than Australia without ever having had a female leader.

Half of the world's nations should be led by women regardless of what a woman leader can achieve in that role. This is merely a question of gender parity. Yet, it is potentially more than a mere statistic, but rather a question of fairness and importantly, of representation. The impact of women leaders on the lives of women is the subject of my forthcoming book: *The Woman President*, which suggests, at the very least, that having a woman in a leadership role may create distinct and unique opportunities for the passage of women friendly outcomes in law. Important, too is the suggestion that women cannot be what they cannot see, so while the data on the 'role model' effect varies across countries (Liu 2018), future generations of women entering politics need to see women in these important leadership roles.

Yet a country's leadership, in democratic nations, leis in part in the hands of votes. It also requires fellow women in politics supporting other women to climb up the political ladder. The participation of women at all levels of politics is essential so that women can demonstrate that they have the capacities to lead in times of calm and times of crisis.

At the same time, it is quite obvious that just because a country has a women leader, women in that country will not necessarily be better off. In a world where there are so few women leaders, the 'undue expectations' on the shoulders of women Presidents and Prime Ministers to do more for women are often unfairly placed high (Honculada and Pineda Ofreneo 2000, 11), particularly by women and women's organisations in those countries.

At the same time, women do make an important difference as leaders, in ways that are often not counted. My research is revealing how we often forget or dismiss the kind of fundamental changes women leaders bring about, in ways that really advance women's interests. So often these are not seen as 'women's issue's' such as President Aquino of the Philippines' fundamental role in laying the foundations for democracy, President Kumaratunga's pursuit of peace in Sri Lanka or President Megawati of Indonesia's efforts to tackle corruption, even if they had varying degrees of success.

Most importantly, it would be an unfair characterisation to suggest that all women lead differently from all men. What the world needs – and what, in my view, Australia definitely needs - is both male and female leaders who are willing to offer a different leadership model. Leading differently may have more to do with who you appoint as your cabinet, so it is unsurprising that President Biden has been acknowledged for his efforts to bring diverse representation to politics in the United States of America. Leading differently is about making evidence-based decisions drawing on data disaggregated by gender, race and income, allowing a leader to be more conscious of the implications of their decisions on the lives of the people they lead. Leading differently is finally, and crucially for the purpose of this piece, about decision-making that is conscious of the differences in the needs of men, women and other genders.

Legislating with women in mind

Beyond shifts in leadership and decision-making, some of the answers to Australia's decline in gender equality has to do with the law. My own research (Vijeyarasa 2021a) and my work in the development of the Gender Legislative Index (Vijeyarasa 2019a) has shown that the law can correct historical discrimination if we legislate with women in mind.

Throughout the 1980s and 1990s, in many English-speaking countries, there was a real push for 'gender-neutral' laws as the answer to very male-centric legalese (Vijeyarasa 2021a, 3–4). Gender-neutrality has a positive connotation. However, what resulted from this process, was legislation that ignored differences between men and women and risked perpetuation of gender stereotypes. Rarely would the law make an explicit effort to correct decades of discrimination against women and girls.

Yet we know that the law can play pivotal roles in shaping our society. It can help move society away from negative, stereotypical and discriminatory norms about the roles of men and women in our communities. Think about the shift decades ago making primary education compulsory, that helped to get girls into schools in numbers more equal to that of boys (Vijeyarasa 2019b, 276). There is solid research outside of Australia showing that legislation that legalised marriage equality changed perceptions and acceptability for same-sex couples, and hence promoted equality well beyond the actual change of the law (Vijeyarasa 2019b, 277; Hull 2006).

There are many examples of how we can legislate better for women. For example, when taxation laws favour families with two parents, they indirectly discriminate against single-parent households, which are more often led by women (Vijeyarasa 2021b, 11–12). The couple tax unit subsidises the breadwinner-homemaker household by failing to recognise and tax non-market household production – especially care of children. At the same time, it taxes more highly dual-earner, or more egalitarian families, where partners might seek egalitarian sharing of work and care (Stewart 2021, 141). Australia may have an individual tax structure for income tax, but it excruciatingly uses family income to assess many other benefits. By acknowledging these gendered implications of taxation legislation, we can begin to use the law to correct inequality.

In more positive terms, laws that give mothers and fathers paid leave for care of children are good, but should be designed to encourage an equal sharing of household responsibility (Baird 2021). The GLI was inspired by a belief that identifying problematic aspects of the law – such as naming 'mothers' as primary carers in Australia's *Paid Parental Leave Act (Cth)* 2010 (Widiss 2019) – is the first step towards amending the law in a way that might challenge stereotypes and norms and shift practice.

This is critical in Australia. Despite the introduction in 2013 of an (inadequate) 'dad and partner pay' scheme of 2 weeks of government-funded paid parental leave, only one in 20 men is likely to take primary parental leave (Walsh 2018, 1). With 95 per cent of primary carers in 2017 being women, it is unsurprising that Australia has hardly made headway in shifting the gendered, cultural norms in this country, which inhibit shared care. The problems in the drafting of the law are a big part of this stalemate.

Understanding law and policy from the perspectives of different women

Leading and legislating with women in mind requires one key aspect: data disaggregated to best understand the experiences of those most marginalised and excluded. The law has obvious limits. There are far too many examples where the system has failed particular groups of Australian women. We are a country where the law allows the misidentification of an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander woman as a perpetrator of domestic violence due to a form of loophole in the law that has allowed perpetrators to file cross-applications against victims (Australian National Research Organisation for Women's Safety (ANROWS) 2020). Despite the Equal Opportunity for Women in the Workplace Amendment Act 2012 and the important oversight role played by the Workplace Gender Equality Agency, culturally and linguistically diverse women are still 11.9 per cent less likely to be in employment than a white woman (Australian Government 2021).

There are clear international standards when it comes to monitoring the situation of women. The collection of statistical information on women was the subject of a standalone recommendation in 1989 by the UN Committee that oversees monitoring of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW Committee), which emphasised the need for governments to design national statistical data collection processes in a way 'that data can be disaggregated according to gender, with regard to both absolute numbers and percentages, so that interested users can easily obtain information on the situation of women in the particular sector in which

they are interested' (CEDAW Committee 1989). This was the first of many instances in which the CEDAW Committee has called for comprehensive monitoring of the situation of women.

Australia's *Modern Slavery Act (Cth)* 2018 is illustrative (Vijeyarasa 2020, 80) (Joint Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade 2017). The 2018 federal law mandated medium and large-scale businesses to undertake due diligence to identify the risks of exploitation in their supply chains. In the lead-up to the law's enactment, 225 submissions were made to the Australian Parliament's Joint Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade. While often well-intended and a pivotal part of any parliamentary democracy, my own research showed that only around 15 per cent of submissions actually considered the gendered implications of the law. This is surprising given the dominance of women in certain sectors of supply, namely, the garment sector and the evident gender-disaggregated nature of work in the supply chains.

Alarmingly, only two submissions out of the 225 offered concrete recommendations directly addressing the question of how women workers are at risk of exploitation in the supply chains of medium and large-scale businesses and how better regulation of business practises is needed. The end result was a gender-blind law that failed to call for either gender-sensitive due diligence or gender-disaggregated data collection to better understand the situation that was being regulated in the first place or the likely impact of the law differentially on men and women (Vijeyarasa 2020, 85).

Conclusion

The facts and figures speak for themselves. We need to keep collecting good data, with a reasonable disaggregation along, first, gender lines, but also ethnicity, wealth and place of origin and residence. We also need leaders who lead based on evidence, making decisions about law reform and policy based on what that data tells us about what both men and women need from the law.

The point was well-made in a personal communication I had with Former President of the Philippines Gloria Macapagal Arroyo, not recognised for her prioritisation of women's issues and yet accurate in her assessment of what is needed to advance equality globally:

To further policies that foster gender equality in politics and empowerment in the workplace, we legislators need not re-invent the wheel. The answers have been well-researched. What is needed is political will and political skill in the respective legislatures (Author, Personal Communication with Gloria Macapagal Arroyo 2021).

Law reform can only go so far. At the same time, gender-responsive legislation has the potential to make headway on some of the deeply ingrained systematic inequalities that are holding women back (Vijeyarasa 2019b). Importantly, however, these solutions are as relevant to a country like Australia, as they are to Spain, Norway, Kenya or Indonesia.

In March 2022, when the World Economic Forum releases its updated data on the Global Gender Gap Index, let's hope the Australian picture looks a little better, although change

is unlikely to happen overnight. In a decade, let's hope we have even more gains to celebrate and that those gains are considerable. My real hope, however, is that we can finally close the gap in a generation, so I do not have to tell my daughters to wait 100 years.

References

Aldrich, Andrea S., and Nicholas J. Lotito. 2020. "Pandemic Performance: Women
Leaders in the COVID-19 Crisis." Politics & Gender 16 (4): 960–67.
https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X20000549.
Australian Government. 2021. "Culturally and Linguistically Diverse Women." Women's
Workforce Participation Strategy. 2021.
https://womensworkforceparticipation.pmc.gov.au/culturally-and-
linguistically-diverse-women.html.
Australian Human Rights Commission. 2018. "Face the Facts: Gender Equality - 2018."
Sydney, NSW: Australian Human Rights Commission.
https://www.humanrights.gov.au/education/face-facts/face-facts-gender-
equality-2018.
Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. 2020. "Sexual Assault in Australia." Cat. no.
FDV 5. Canberra, Australia: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare.
https://www.aihw.gov.au/getmedia/0375553f-0395-46cc-9574-
d54c74fa601a/aihw-fdv-5.pdf.aspx?inline=true.
Australian National Research Organisation for Women's Safety (ANROWS). 2020.
"Accurately Identifying the 'Person Most in Need of Protection' in Domestic and
Family Violence Law Key Findings and Future Directions." Research to policy and
practice Issue No. 23. ANROWS.
https://www.parliament.nsw.gov.au/lcdocs/other/13997/Australia%27s%20N
ational%20Research%20Organisation%20for%20Women%27s%20Safety.PDF.
Author, Personal Communication with Gloria Macapagal Arroyo. 2021. "Personal
Communication with Gloria Macapagal Arroyo," April 21, 2021.
Baird, Marian. 2021. "Comment: Women and Work – How Useful Is the Law?" In
International Women's Rights Law and Gender Equality: Making the Law Work for
<i>Women</i> , edited by Ramona Vijeyarasa, Chap 5. UK: Routledge, Taylor and Francis.
Cahill, Niamh, Emily Sonneveldt, John Stover, Michelle Weinberger, Jessica Williamson,
Chuchu Wei, Win Brown, and Leontine Alkema. 2018. "Modern Contraceptive
Use, Unmet Need, and Demand Satisfied among Women of Reproductive Age
Who Are Married or in a Union in the Focus Countries of the Family Planning
2020 Initiative: A Systematic Analysis Using the Family Planning Estimation
Tool." The Lancet 391 (10123): 870–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-
6736(17)33104-5.
CEDAW Committee. 1989. General Recommendation No. 9: Statistical Data Concerning
the Situation of Women. http://hrlibrary.umn.edu/gencomm/generl19.htm.
Dawson, Emma, Tanja Kovac, and Abigail Lewis. 2020. "Measure For Measure:Gender
Equality in Australia." Victoria, Australia: PerCapita.
Evans, David K., and Fei Yuan. 2019. "What We Learn About Girls' Education from
Interventions That Do Not Focus on Girls." SSRN Scholarly Paper ID 3430559.
Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network.
https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=3430559.

- Garikipati, Supriya, and Uma Kambhampati. 2021. "Leading the Fight Against the Pandemic: Does Gender Really Matter?" *Feminist Economics* 27 (1–2): 401–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/13545701.2021.1874614.
- Hek, Margriet van, Gerbert Kraaykamp, and Maarten H. J. Wolbers. 2016. "Comparing the Gender Gap in Educational Attainment: The Impact of Emancipatory Contexts in 33 Cohorts across 33 Countries." *Educational Research and Evaluation* 22 (5– 6): 260–82. https://doi.org/10.1080/13803611.2016.1256222.
- Honculada, Jurgette, and Rosalinda Pineda Ofreneo. 2000. *Transforming the Mainstream: Building a Gender-Responsive Bureaucracy in the Philippines 1975-1998*. Edited by Rina Jimenez-David. United Nations Development Fund for Women. https://library.pcw.gov.ph/sites/default/files/Transforming%20the%20mainst ream_%20building%20a%20gender-responsive.pdf.
- Hull, Kathleen. 2006. *Same-Sex Marriage the Cultural Politics of Love and Law*. Cambridge, UK ; Cambridge University Press.
- Inter-Parliamentary Union. 2018. "Women in Parliaments: World Classification." http://archive.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif.htm.
- ———. 2019. "Women in Parliament in 2018 The Year in Review." www.ipu.org.
- Lane, Leeann, and Ciara Kenny. 2018. "From New Zealand to Saudi Arabia: When Women Won the Vote Worldwide." *The Irish Times*, December 14, 2018. https://www.irishtimes.com/culture/heritage/from-new-zealand-to-saudiarabia-when-women-won-the-vote-worldwide-1.3731396.
- Liu, Shan-Jan Sarah. 2018. "Are Female Political Leaders Role Models? Lessons from Asia." *Political Research Quarterly* 71 (2): 255–69. https://doi.org/10.1177/1065912917745162.
- Nussbaum, Martha. 2019. "Women's Progress: What Does International Law Have to Do with It?" In *The Limits of Human Rights*, edited by Bardo Fassbender and Knut Traisbach, 232–66. Oxford University Press.
- Stewart, Miranda. 2021. "Comment: Tax, Gender Equality and Sharing the Costs of Care." In International Women's Rights Law and Gender Equality: Making the Law Work for Women, edited by Ramona Vijeyarasa. UK: Routledge, Taylor and Francis.
- Vargas Nunes Coll, Carolina de, Fernanda Ewerling, Franciele Hellwig, and Aluísio Jardim Dornellas de Barros. 2019. "Contraception in Adolescence: The Influence of Parity and Marital Status on Contraceptive Use in 73 Low-and Middle-Income Countries." *Reproductive Health* 16 (1): 21. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12978-019-0686-9.
- Vijeyarasa, Ramona. 2019a. "Gender Legislative Index." Gender Legislative Index. 2019. https://www.genderlawindex.org/.
- ———. 2019b. "Making the Law Work for Women: Standard-Setting through a New Gender Legislative Index." *Alternative Law Journal* 44 (4): 275–80.
- ———. 2020. "Women, Work and Global Supply Chains: The Gender-Blind Nature of Australia's Modern Slavery Regulatory Regime." *Australian Journal of Human Rights* 26 (1): 74–92. https://doi.org/10.1080/1323238X.2019.1701265.
- ———. 2021a. "In Pursuit of Gender-Responsive Legislation: Transforming Women's Lives through the Law." In *International Women's Rights Law and Gender Equality: Making the Law Work for Women*, edited by Ramona Vijeyarasa. UK: Routledge, Taylor and Francis.
- ———. 2021b. "What Is Gender-Responsive Legislation? Using International Law to Establish Benchmarks for Labour, Reproductive Health and Tax Laws That Work

for Women." Griffith Law Review, April. https://doi-

org.ezproxy.library.sydney.edu.au/10.1080/10383441.2020.1853900.

- Walsh, Emma. 2018. "Fathers and Parental Leave." Text. Australian Institute of Family Studies. 2018. https://aifs.gov.au/aifs-conference/fathers-and-parental-leave.
- Widiss, Deborah A. 2019. "The Hidden Gender of Gender-Neutral Paid Parental Leave: Examining Recently-Enacted Laws in the United States and Australia." *Comparative Labor Law & Policy Journal*, no. Indiana Legal Studies Research Paper No. 422.
- Women's Gender Equality Agency. 2021. "Australia's Gender Pay Gap Statistics 2021." February 26, 2021. https://www.wgea.gov.au/publications/australias-genderpay-gap-statistics.
- World Economic Forum. 2020. "The Global Gender Gap Report 2020." Geneva, Switzerland: World Economic Forum.
 - http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_GGGR_2018.pdf.
- ———. 2021. "The Global Gender Gap Report 2021." Geneva, Switzerland: World Economic Forum. https://www.weforum.org/reports/global-gender-gap-report-2021.